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ACT ONE

MUSIC CUES “Broken Clocks” by, SZA fills the scene as the 
intro reverberates the moment that unfolds to the following…

OVER BLACK we see the following type appear:

Three years ago. CTRL

SMASH CUT TO:

The CAMERA angles down into a house that is not a home. We 
can hear the muffled sounds of a heated argument before we 
even bear witness. It’s in the walls.

CLOSEUP of a framed picture of a happy couple in a sweet 
embrace sits diagonal on an end table, adjacent to a vase of 
flowers. SWIPE...the picture and flowers FLY off the table 
and TOPPLE to the floor.

CLOSEUP a man and SOLANA ROWE, 20 somethings, are in a TENSE 
exchange of words. Willful pleas come from him, while anger 
sears through her. He steps over the mess of flowers and 
water, and their broken portrait, compliments of her physical 
rage. 

He tries to avoid her, but also plead for her.  He is 
challenged by her strength, trying to calm her down. 
Unsuccessfully, holding her arms from moving.

She aggressively snatches away, pushes him aside and 
disappears into the bedroom. The camera follows her to the 
bedroom door.

He stands at the doorway, halfway into hallway, pleading, 
inaudibly.

WITHOUT WARNING - She fast pitches an antique metal alarm 
clock at him, missing the target.

He successfully dodges, nearly missed by the clock. The clock 
flies past him into the bathroom, SHATTERS against the wall 
and falls APART into the bathtub.

His clothes are next. She tosses them from the closet like a 
whirlwind towards him.

He grabs his belongings, while avoiding and absorbing a 
series of blows from her. He attempts to save his sneakers, 
pleading over his collection.  She kicks and curses at his 
prized possessions. 
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He finally has gathered what he can hold. She continues to 
yell and cry, borderline psychotic, but controlled.

He reaches the door to exit, but before he can reach a safer 
distance, he is met by another round of blows. 

Fed up, he grabs her arms, harder and Ike Turner-ish, 
dropping his things and looks at her, wanting to plead, but 
exhausted. Finally there’s silence.

He mouths, “I’m sorry”. She pushes him and slams the door in 
his face as her response.

At the door SLAM, the MUSIC REPRISES the moment. 

INT. CONVERTIBLE TOP CAR - MOVING - PRESENT DAY

SUPERIMPOSE: PRESENT DAY

Solana drives through a beautiful California neighborhood 
with palm trees lining the street. She approaches an 
intersection, comes to a stop, and allows a woman walking a 
dog to cross.  She reaches for a vape pen and takes a pull. 

EXT. HOUSE PARTY - CONTINUOUS

She pulls into a parking space along the sidewalk in a quaint 
neighborhood.  Several cars are parked and people are walking 
in the direction of where she’s headed. She walks to the 
trunk and retrieves a couple of forty ounce bottles 
struggling to balance the weight.  

A guy notices her and rushes to help.  She smiles at his kind 
gesture, and they walk towards a house where a party ensues.

EXT. HOUSE - BACKYARD - CONTINUOUS

The backyard celebration is an exact replica of the Boyz In 
Da Hood scene when Doughboy got out of prison. Doughboy sits 
at a table still playing bones/dominoes with longtime 
friends. Solana hands him another 40oz and he gives her a 
hug. 

She finds an empty chair lined up against the wood fence.  
Other girlfriends, potentials, and uncertains are seated. She 
parlays with Ricky’s baby mama, Shanice, for a moment, until 
her now ex- from the opening scene enters.

She stops talking and the CAMERA CLOSE ON her facial 
expression changes to seductive. She likes what she sees. 
They make eye contact. He returns the look. Suddenly, he 
looks away to explain to a homeboy. The homeboy looks in her 
direction, he shares a chuckle with her ex.

"Broken Clocks" 2.
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Solana frowns, turned off by his rash assurance.  She is 
interrupted by the guy who helped her earlier. He extends his 
hand for her to join him on the makeshift dance floor. She 
obliges.  The homeboy taps the ex- laughing pointing at the 
change-up. He turns around, watching a real nigga secure his 
place, hands cupping her waist and slowly caressing her 
derriere. She ain’t got no time, and it’s still love.

"Broken Clocks" 3.


